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Placer Camera Club meets the third Tuesday of each month, except August, at 7:00PM in the Beecher 

Room of the Auburn Placer County Library, 350 Nevada Street, Auburn, Ca.   Visitors Welcome! 

 

This month‟s meeting will be Tuesday Dec 15
th

 .  Informal gathering at 6:30 

with the meeting starting promptly at 7 PM. 

              

This month…….. 
 
We have our Christmas cookie exchange. Bring a dozen or so cookies, 

brownies, chocolote, etc. Then we browse the goodies. Basically it‟s bringing 

some, take some home. You‟ll go home with an assortment of goodies!   

 

The December Theme will be Portals. 2 entries per person with a group 

discussion on each led by Richard Myren. Projected entries only, slides or 

digital.  No prints. 

 

Starting in December the club will be displaying images in the Beacher room 

at the library for 6 weeks. Each member can hang one image up to 16 inches 

wide. Images must have wire on the back and be ready to hang. They can be 

framed, on gator board, canvas gallery wrap, etc. Bring your finished work to 

the December meeting. They must be presentable and ready to hang. 

 

At the December meeting we would like to have members present a short slide 

show.  Put together a very short show with a time length of no more than 5 

minutes. The subject can be anything you want but the show should have a 

theme. Narration is optional, you can have music or silence with your images.   

 

Starting in January the image evaluations will combine prints and projected 

images. Each member will be able to enter 4 images in any category. This will 

give members who don‟t enter the print evaluations a chance to participate in 

more evaluations. You can enter 4 images in prints, projected or a combination 

of both, but only a total of 4 per evaluation. This will give us more time for 

feedback from the judge and will help us improve our photographic skills. 

 

 

 

Event Calendar 
 

 

 

December 15 
Monthy meeting 

Christmas cookie 

exchange 

Member Slide shows 

Theme is Portals 

 

January 19 

Monthly meeting 

Image evaluations 

Projected & prints 

 

February 16 

Monthly meeting 

Image evaluations 

Projected & prints 

 

March 16 

Monthly meeting 

Program T.B.A. 

 

See last page for club 

officers & commitees 

http://placercamerclub.org/


Grey Lodge is “For the Birds” 

 

By Jim L White 

 

 

Not only can you see waterfowl and other birds by the millions, but we 

also regularly see Raccoons, River Otters, Deer, Coyotes, Cottontail 

Rabbits and numerous Hawks and Owls. Grey Lodge Wildlife Area is 

truly a wonderful place. 

 

Located approximately 60 miles north of 

Sacramento this 9100 acre area is managed 

by the California Department of Fish and 

Game for all kinds of wildlife and is a great 

place to do wildlife photography. A 3 mile 

self-guided auto tour route will take you into 

the heart of the wildlife refuge part of the 

area. In some of the other parts of Grey 

lodge, regulated hunting is permitted. All of 

the waterfowl hunting occurs only on Wed., 

Sat., and Sunday during the open season. You should only take pictures from 

your car, except at designated parking lots and the two observation hides. The 

hides are available by a short walk from parking lot #18, the last lot on the 

tour. You can raise the windows in the hides so you do not have to shoot thru 

the glass. A bench to sit on and a rest for your camera or binoculars are provided. The hides are open 

sunrise to sunset each day. They are wonderful on a windy or stormy day. If you have California fishing 

or hunting license, Grey Lodge is free; otherwise a $2.50 permit is required and may be purchased at the 

entrance check-in on Wed, Sat. Sun. or at the entrance to the auto-tour route on other days.  

 

How to get there from Auburn 

 
Travel from Auburn to Yuba City and then north on highway 99 to Live Oak. Turn left on Pennington 

road (North Butte, 1
st
 gas station on your left) and drive about 7 miles where you turn right on Almond 

Orchard Ave. Take the next left to the entrance. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



How to create Graduated Neutral Density Filters 

in Photoshop CS/Elements: 

 

By Barry Walton 

 

1. Pick a photo and open it.  You are going to adjust the part of the photo that is too light (or too 

dark) by putting a gradient on the photo (across the horizon for example) and applying the 

lighting change.  

2. Create a new adjustment layer:   I prefer using a Levels layer as this gives you lots of control 

over the filter density, color saturation, white point, and brightness.  

3. Close the layer without making any adjustments.  

4. Be sure the new layer is the “active” layer and select the gradient tool from the Photoshop 

toolbar.   

5. You will be creating the gradient by creating a line across the photo.  The length of the line you 

draw will determine how sharp the gradient is.   The direction of the line will determine which 

part of the photo is modified (if the starting color on the gradient window in the toolbar is 

“white” then you are starting at the edge of the area to be modified.  Where you end the line will 

stop the actions of the filter.    

a. For example…suppose you have a very nice set of clouds above the ocean, but the ocean 

and foreground is very dark.  You want to leave the sky alone so try starting the line right 

on the horizon and draw downwards a bit (the longer the line the more gradual the 

transition).   

b. Click on the Gradient Tool.  Put the cursor on the horizon, hold the mouse button (you 

should see the line appear on the image) and draw to the desired end of the gradient and 

release the mouse button.   It is easy to put in the gradient upside down (it depends on 

whether black or white are chosen as the selected “color” for the gradient in the gradient 

tool.  Look at the bottom of the tools list and you see two squares (one black and one 

white…select so white is on top).  You can tell if the right direction is correct by looking 

at the thumbnail in the layers palate.  If the area you want to change is “white” you did it 

correctly.  If it is “black” you didn‟t.  If you make a mistake just delete this layer and start 

over (or backup in the history palate).  Draw the line the opposite direction this time (or 

switch the active color in the Gradient tool).  

6. Now you can activate the gradient changes.  Start by double clicking on the layer in the layer 

palate (or the small icon to the left of the little picture).  This will bring up the levels screen.  

You can now proceed to darken/lighten the area of the photo.  Generally always slide the right 

slider left if there are no light pixels and the left slider to the right if there are no dark pixels.  

Generally, moving the center slider right or left will immediately show you want you want for 

lightening or darkening the area of interest.  Notice that the area outside of the gradient is 

unchanged.  You can also the black/neutral/white point with the eye dropper tool to color correct 

the area of the gradient.  

7. More advanced changes can be made by using the paintbush or eraser tool on the levels layer 

(adding or subtracting black).  This selectively applies changes to areas that you might want 

affected (or eliminated) from the gradient.  

 

This tool is very well described in what I regard as the best book to photo editing:    



Photoshop Elements 4 Solutions: The Art of Digital Photography by Mikkel Aaland (Paperback - Jan 2, 

2006).  You can check on what new features are in each addition, but what is in the book is always there. 

Buy new: $29.99 $19.79  (order at Amazon.com).  Anything learned here can be applied to the current 

versions of CS or Elements (and once you understand the tools… some of the concepts are supported in 

Lightroom). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Before Filter 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 After Filter 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.amazon.com/Photoshop-Elements-Solutions-Digital-Photography/dp/0782144462/ref=sr_1_5?ie=UTF8&s=books&qid=1259901638&sr=8-5
http://www.amazon.com/Mikkel-Aaland/e/B001ILFM1M/ref=sr_ntt_srch_lnk_5?_encoding=UTF8&qid=1259901638&sr=8-5
http://www.amazon.com/Photoshop-Elements-Solutions-Digital-Photography/dp/0782144462/ref=sr_1_5?ie=UTF8&s=books&qid=1259901638&sr=8-5


Shooting The West 
 

By Bruce Gregory 

 

 

 

Shooting The West is an Annual Photo Seminar held in Winnemucca in early March every year.  It can 

start mid -week and extend through 1/2 a day on Sunday if you take some of the optional classes offered 

at the seminar. 

  

The main presentations occur on Friday & Saturday in The Winnemucca Convention Center.  Two days 

of all day presentations with evening programs both nights.  A very full schedule with time only for food 

& sleep on those two days.. 

  

There's a photo contest if you choose to enter.  

  

Next year's event is March 10-14.  Make your reservations early, motels may fill up. 

  

For more info:   http://www.shootingthewest.org/  The March schedule isn't finalized, but on the page is 

a link to last year's schedule so you can see how  the event is scheduled.  

  

To talk to someone who's been there see Judy Hooper, Bruce Gregory, or Jim & Shirley White.   If you 

can attend you will come away having seen some top-notch presenters and with lots of inspiration & 

new ideas. 

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

Club Photo Display at the Auburn Library 

 
By Mike Schumacher 

 

 

Starting December 15
th

 the Placer Camera Club will be displaying images in the Beecher room of the 

Auburn library. We will be hanging images the night of the meeting so bring your ready to hang image 

to the meeting. Images must be no wider than 16 inches and be in a presentable condition. Canvas 

gallery wrap, matted and framed, gator board is all fine, as long as it is presentable and ready to hang. 

But, bear in mind that this is a public display and will be in place for 6 weeks so don‟t hang an image 

that is „delicate‟ or something you don‟t want damaged. Last time we did this it was not as issue, all 

images were retrieved in perfect condition.  

 

I would like to see as many members as possible participate in this so bring something to the meeting 

http://www.shootingthewest.org/


 

Notes from the Field 
 

By Ardath Winterowd 

 
Here‟s a photo I shot of one of our  members shooting a photo during our club photo shoot at The North 

Star House in Grass Valley in October. I dressed it all up with a frame from the Flickr.com 

photographer‟s web site. You can see more of this photo shoot at: 

http://www.flickr.com/photos/ardathsartisticenterprises/sets/72157622567183207/   

 

Photo entitled: “Photographer To Photographer” — by Ardath Winterowd. 

 

Cheers, 

 

Ardath 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
Jerry Berry in Action 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

http://www.flickr.com/photos/ardathsartisticenterprises/sets/72157622567183207/


Birds of a Feather 

by Sue Barthelow 

 

Under gray skies, we drove down the grade from Grass Valley. Before reaching Marysville, we turned 

off of Highway 20 onto Woodruff Lane to short cut it over to Highway 70 on our way north to Chico. 

To our left lay a rain-soaked rice paddy speckled white. A quick glance, which is all I got as we whizzed 

by, revealed hundreds of migrating birds. I had my camera with me, but time was short. My husband and 

I had a meeting to attend in Chico and had just enough time to get there. I hoped the birds would stay 

put until our drive home. 

Luck was both with me and against me that day. By 

the time we headed back, the clouds had decided it 

was time to lighten their load as they backed up 

against the Sierras. We turned left from Highway 70 

onto Ramirez Road for the return leg over to 

Highway 20. The rain was steady but light. Anxious 

over whether the flocks still lingered in the area, I 

scanned the wet fields and rice paddies. Some of the 

previously filled spots were now vacant except for a 

few stragglers. I pulled over to the edge of the road 

and prepared my digital camera for action anyway. 

 

 

Back on Woodruff Lane, I spied occupied paddies on both the right and left side of the lane. A small 

rural road was well positioned on my right, so I pulled into it and stopped. I left the car with camera in 

hand. The rain gently caressed my hair as I wandered away from the car, camera now under my jacket. 

The well-occupied field on my side of the lane was too far away for my telephoto to capture anything of 

interest. However, I managed to catch a couple of shots of what turned out to be Tundra Swans as they 

wheeled overhead. 

The best shots were going to be of the paddy back across 

Woodruff Lane, so I headed that way.  The raised edge of 

the paddy provided me some cover as I slowly 

approached the center of the road. Hundreds of Tundra 

Swans and Greater White Fronted Geese stood in the 

ankle deep water. I could tell that I was making the birds 

nervous, so I didn‟t go any closer. I took what pictures I 

could, occasionally returning to the shoulder to avoid 

oncoming vehicles. Finally, after becoming too soggy to 

continue, I returned to the car, dried my camera and 

headed for home. 

If you go, drive along the back roads through the 

agricultural areas north and east of Marysville. Most of the fields will be nearly empty, but those that the 

flocks have chosen will be well occupied. You‟ll need a telephoto lens so you don‟t get so close that you 

scare the birds into taking flight. 



WHAT JUDGES LOOK FOR IN PHOTOS 
  

You're probably wondering why we pick one image over another; there 

actually are some simple rules of photography  we look for in each photo.   

Common mistakes are:  

  

(1) A photo out of focus, either  the whole photo  or part of it  in an important 

location such as the bottom front  of the print  

 

(2) T oo much "clutter" in the picture.   We want our attention to   go directly 

to the subject, not see a lot of competing, but no t necessary, clutter around 

it.   

 

(3) Exposure - is the picture  too light or too dark to easily see the subject .  

  

(4) Poor lighting, a "flat" image where rocks, subject, sky, etc. all  blend 

together without different shadows, colors, etc. or the opposite  where the 

sun might bleach out the lighter parts of the image, giving no texture 

to  those areas.     

 

There are other more subtle  criteria we look for; placement  

of the subject, size of the subject within the image, etc. but the 4 listed 

above are the firs t and foremost most  commonly seen, easily correctible 

problems that usually cause a photo to be eliminated.    

 

For more specific guidelines,  please feel free to drop in on any of our Placer 

Camera Club meetings and ask questions!  We have meetings the  

thir d Tuesday of each month at 7:00 at the Beecher Room in the Library off 

Nevada Street.   We have short  programs, critique our own images, have 

"how-to" presentations and to end it all, great desserts!!!  

 

 

 



 
 

                                                                  

           Placer Camera Club Webpage 
 

  Check out the Placer Camera Club webpage.                                                
          http://placercameraclub.org 
 

 

 Mike Schumacher (Newsletter)     530-367-4505                                                            

            radioman@ftcnet.net 

 

 

 

Donõt forget our tutorials webpage. 
Itõs at: 

 

http://www.placercameraclub.org/tuto

rials/index.html 
                                          * * * * 

 

                              

           Huey Monitor Calibration  

 

The club has a Huey monitor calibration system 

for use by club members.  

Contact Judy Hooper to ôcheck outõ Huey.  

530-888-8308.                      

 

 

 

 

 

          Board Members 

 

President        Mike Schumacher 

1
st
 Vice Pres.  Richard Myren 

2
nd

 Vice Pres  Howard Godfrey 

Secretary       Tony Middleton 

Treasurer       Judy Hooper 

 

Committees 

 

Webpage & Publicity 

Sue Barthelow 

 

Education Committee  

Howard Godfrey  

Jerry Berry 

Lee Whiting 

 

Equipment 

Judy Hooper 

Richard Myren 

 

Judges  

Karen Wyatt 

Howard Godfrey 

Mike Schumacher 

 

Image Evaluation Data 

Judy Hoper 

Tony Middleton 

 

Placer Color Editor 

Mike Schumacher 

 

Refreshments 

Bonnie Godfrey 

Kristi Middleton 

 

Greeters & Badges 

Jim Bennett 

http://placercameraclub.org/
file:///C:/Users/Mike/Documents/Pcc/May%2009/radioman@ftcnet.net
http://www.placercameraclub.org/tutorials/index.html
http://www.placercameraclub.org/tutorials/index.html

